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Tuesday, 17 June 2003
The Senate Select Committee on Medicare

Parliament House

Canberra ACT

Submitted by email

Dear Senator McLucas and Colleagues,

The Blue Mountains Division of General Practice Inc. represents the 65 GPs practising in the Blue Mountains, on the western urban fringe of Sydney.  Our furthest point, Mt Victoria, is two hours’ drive from Sydney.

We have seen both our GP population and our bulk billing rate decline over the past five years, and this trend is continuing.  We have just lost two more GPs (retired), and expect another six to leave in the next 12 months.  Our population to GP ratio is now fast approaching 1:2000. 

Nationally, the urban fringe is characterised by:

· Low (and decreasing) GP numbers (many surgeries have closed their books, and there are waiting lists of up to three weeks to see a GP);

· Low (and decreasing) bulk billing rates;

· Low numbers of allied health practitioners, specialists, and other services;

· Low socio-economic status, and other issues including inadequate transport and community facilities;

· Populations with high demand for services, such as the elderly, and young families;

· RRMA 1 rating, which fails to differentiate it from inner city areas.

As you would be aware, on 1 January 2003, the Government’s More Doctors for Outer Metropolitan Areas initiative commenced, in recognition of this serious national problem.  However, to date we are not seeing increased GP numbers in our area.

We raise this because the Fairer Medicare package is in part targeted towards the urban fringe and its national reduction in bulk billing rates.  

Despite this, we strongly believe that it completely fails to recognise the difficulties experienced in the urban fringe.  Outer urban GPs are being offered the same package as their inner city counterparts.  We believe this will further contribute to the stress and unrest in outer urban areas, which may directly lead to a further decrease in numbers.  In other words, it will do nothing to increase the community’s access to GPs in these areas.

In relation to bulk billing incentives, the Fairer Medicare package uses RRMA ratings.  These are grossly inadequate in recognising the vast differences between inner city and outer urban locations and the effect these have on practising GPs.   

The Government has spent considerable resources developing a comprehensive mapping system under the More Doctors for Outer Metropolitan Areas initiative.  This system distinguishes “Districts of Workforce Shortage” in the urban fringes around the six state capitals.  Whilst this system is not perfect, we are encouraged by the acknowledgement that RRMA is too crude to recognise degrees of “urbanity”.  

Any initiative designed to enhance patients’ access to GPs, and to appropriately remunerate GPs for service to the community in non-rural areas cannot be based upon RRMA ratings.  The problems in the urban fringe have been well established at Government level, and must be acknowledged in all such initiatives.   More sophisticated measures of need and supply, such as the above-mentioned system, need to inform the process.  

We trust you will take this into consideration in your deliberations, and would be happy to discuss this further with you if required. 

Yours faithfully,

Dr Linda McQueen

Chair, Management Committee
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